
Friday, September 1, 2006:  
 Jesus said:  “My people, last winter you were spared higher 
heating bills because of the warm winter.  Given a more cooler 
winter this year,  the flames in the vision of a gas burner 
means higher heating bills for northern homes.  With fuel prices 
generally higher than previous years, a cold winter could also 
mean more demand, higher prices, and even shortages or power 
outages.  Where possible, it would be wise to have some 
alternate fuels available.  This corresponds with the wise 
virgins who bought enough oil for their lamps.  The foolish 
virgins missed the bridegroom because they did not buy extra oil 
for their lamps.  Now is the time also to have oil for your 
lamps should you have a power outage.  Without power most 
heaters would not work either, so alternate wood burners or 
kerosene burners with fuel may be needed in reserve.  Pray for 
My help in meeting any of your needs both financially and 
spiritually.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I know that you like to be 
entertained and have fun with your friends.  Your own individual 
mission still is preparing My people for the end times.  It is a 
very difficult task to tell people that evil times are coming, 
and your message will not be acceptable to many to hear.  Some 
are too busy enjoying themselves in sin and worship of their 
fame, money, and possessions.  Still it is necessary as I sent 
previous prophets to get the people to repent of their sins, and 
realize that the Antichrist of the tribulation is near to taking 
power.  There are signs all around you which I have pointed out 
in the messages of the impending tribulation time.  You much 
teach the people to be ready like the five wise virgins so you 
will have pure souls through frequent Confession.  Trust in My 
power to protect you at My refuges.  You will be up against 
demons and demon possessed people, so you will need help from My 
angels to defend you.  Those, who trust in My Word will be 
saved, but those, who are foolish and are drowning in their 
earthly cares, will be lost to hell.” 
 
Saturday, September 2, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people,  today’s Gospel is a lesson in 
using the gifts or talents that I gave each of you.  This is 
another way of saying whether or not you are fulfilling the 
mission that I have given you.  Some people measure success in 
financial gain or how many possessions that you have.  Such 
financial wealth could have come from inheritances or fraud, so 
appearances do not tell everything.  I measure success in how 
you have loved Me and others, as well as how you have used your 
talents to help your family and charities.  It is not about 
being selfish with your money either, so that you are supporting 



My Church and helping the needy.  It is also better that you do 
not brag about your wealth to those who have less than you do.  
This is another form of pride in showing off to others 
unnecessarily, and it could insult others as well.  Remember 
what I told the rich man to sell all that he had and give it to 
the poor, and then follow Me.  This is another way of 
consecrating everything to Me and being able to walk away from 
everything in coming to My refuges.  Do not let wealth be a god 
or an idol for you, but instead store your real wealth 
spiritually in heaven with charity, love, and good deeds.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Scriptures (Matt. 24:22,Mark 
13:20)  I have promised you that I would shorten the time of the 
coming tribulation for the sake of My Elect.  I will allow the 
evil ones a brief time of reign, but I will dictate the 
conditions and the length of that time.  Time truly will be 
speeded up as in the vision where the physical day will be less 
than your 24 hours, and your year will be in combination with 
the same number of shortened days as 365 days per year.  In 
addition to a shorter time, I will also allow My angels to 
protect My faithful at My refuges with miracles of protection.  
Even those, who may be martyred in this time, will have My 
angels protect their souls from the demons, and ease any pain 
that they will endure.  So have no fear of these evil ones 
because they will have no power over My faithful ones.  Have 
patience but a short time, and I will condemn this evil lot to 
hell, but My faithful will enjoy My Era of Peace and then 
heaven.” 
 
Sunday, September 3, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the end times it will be My 
faithful remnant that will represent My true bride, while a 
schismatic church will split apart.  Those, who keep My 
Commandments and love Me according to your traditions, will be 
My true followers.  Those, who follow the New Age teachings, are 
worshiping idols and not Me, and they will be condemned.  Before 
My bride can enter heaven, there needs to be a purification as 
mentioned in the Gospel.  Some will be purified in the 
tribulation, and your soul will finish its purification in the 
Era of Peace as you focus on worshiping Me only.  Be prepared 
for a reign of evil to come, but I and My angels will be at your 
side to protect your souls.  All that you need to do is call on 
us in your needs, and we will be there for you.” 
 
Monday, September 4, 2006: (Labor Day) 
 Jesus said: “My people, helping the poor of the world is 
not always a welcome subject to those who have more than they 
need.  There is a political problem dealing with those who hire 



the Mexican immigrants for cheap wages, and those who feel their 
jobs are threatened or their taxes are raised to pay for the 
services of the immigrants.  On the one side the immigrants are 
attracted to those who will give them jobs, but these employers 
are getting rich by not paying them a fair wage, and they are 
giving them little or no benefits.  On the other side some 
complain they are violating immigration laws.  This is another 
reason the one world people are trying to force National ID 
smart cards on all of your citizens, but all of these documents 
can be easily forged by those making money in trafficking 
immigrants for hire.  I have asked My faithful to feed the 
hungry, and help the homeless, even when there are legal factors 
that are trying to discourage your generosity.  Think with your 
heart in helping others, and do not be so worried about 
sacrificing some of your excess money.  Every good deed that you 
perform, your Father sees in secret and He will reward you with 
treasure in heaven, which is more valuable than your earthly 
treasure.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, this creation of Mine on earth has 
its glorious moments at dawn and sunset, as well as with 
beautiful mountains and stone architecture. When people have 
time on vacation, they can visit your beautiful National Parks 
with Redwood  trees, geysers, canyons, and mountains.  Even 
seeing the various wild animals gives you another look at nature 
and how man fits into the picture.  All the plants and animals 
obey the laws of nature and fulfill what I designed them to be.  
This following of My plan  for the balance of nature is one of 
the many lessons that man can learn from My creation.  
Understand your mission and your place in life, and you will 
know exactly what is expected of you both in your earthly life, 
and your spiritual life.  Give praise, glory, and thanks to Me 
for all that I have put before you in this life.  Show your 
appreciation for My creation by preserving what has been 
entrusted to you.” 
 
Tuesday, September 5, 2006:  
 Jesus said: “My people, in this vision I am showing you 
this glass canopy over you to give you a physical representation 
of how you are protected by My angels from the evil ones, even 
now in this present time.  You are in a daily battle with evil 
that will only worsen as the tribulation time closes in about 
you.  Those, who are faithful to Me, I will see to the 
protection of their souls.  Some may torment you or persecute 
you, but they will not be able to influence your souls unless 
through your own free will.  Keep close to Me in daily prayer as 
My angels stand beside you.  You can count on this protection 
with My angels even into the tribulation when you will need My 



grace to endure the coming power of evil.  Know that My power is 
greater and the angels at My refuges will protect you even from 
physical harm.  Call on My help at any time and you will be sent 
many angels of protection.  Trust in My power so that you should 
never fear anything that the evil ones could do to you.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this circle of lights represents 
how all of your wars were created by the one world people by 
creating a dictator, and creating the war to solve it.  The rich 
financed communism and it was the threat of a communist takeover 
of the world that caused war in Korea, Viet Nam, and the long 
cold war.  The rich financed the Nazis as well that brought on 
World War I and II.  They financed the dictator in Yugoslavia 
for the war there, and also the dictator in Iraq.  They also 
have financed the terrorists as well in various Arab lands to 
cause a war against terrorism.  Now, today, they are beating the 
war drums again for another war in Iran.  The common element in 
all of these wars has been the behind the scenes funding of the 
latest dictators.  Without constant war, there would be no need 
to spend the billions of dollars on your industrial-military 
complex which spends the largest part of your yearly budgets.  
The bottom line to having peace is to stop funding your war 
machine and stop secretly funding dictators to power.  Prayer is 
the only answer to thwarting this evil in your world.  Call on 
My help to put an end to all of the evil wars going on.”  
 
Wednesday, September 6, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, you all have physical trash and 
spiritual trash that needs to be discarded.  During the week you 
accumulate paper trash and garbage, just as you accumulate sins 
and earthly things that need to be cleansed.  The garbage man 
empties your cans, but you need the priest in Confession to 
cleanse the sins from your soul.  You accumulate many earthly 
possessions and earthly desires as well that eventually also 
need to be uprooted.  Possessions can become gods or idols in 
themselves.  You need to be able to detach yourself from the 
desire for earthly things so you can better put your complete 
focus on loving and serving Me.  I am a jealous God and I do not 
want any gods or idols before Me.  I have created everything and 
every creature for My own set purpose, so you need to follow My 
mission for fulfilling your purpose in life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, the cross with a corpus is a 
powerful sign of how much I love man that I would give up My 
life for all of you to be saved.  I am with you on the cross 
both among the living and among the dead.  You see My Body and 
Blood offered up at every Mass under the appearances of bread 
and wine.  For those, who have died, you have My ransom of your 
sins where My sacrifice has opened the gates to heaven.  In your 



prayers continue to give Me thanks that I died for your sins. 
When you look on My cross, and eat My Body and drink My Blood, 
you will have eternal life in heaven.  Trust in My words and 
keep your soul pure by frequent Confession.  You have My words 
promising you eternal life in My Gospels by following My 
commandments and imitating My life of holiness.  It is by 
‘Christ Crucified’ that you are saved, so treasure My crucifix 
both in life and in death.” 
 
Thursday, September 7, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, you know how important pictures are 
of your deceased loved ones for preserving their memories.  
Those, who have lived among you for many years, are a part of 
your life’s fabric as your life mingled with theirs.  Even more 
so you treasure pictures of Me and My saints who also lived 
among you, but we have brought a spiritual depth to your life as 
well.  Pictures, icons, or statues recall the memories of our 
lives just as you hold the memories of your loved ones close to 
your heart.  We are models of holiness for you to imitate and 
strive for heaven in your daily activities.  We give you more 
purpose in your life to see your own mission in faith to know, 
love, and serve Me.  The apostles left their boats and followed 
Me in their new calling.  I call all of My faithful to follow Me 
as well in faith to be fishers of men and women in your 
evangelization efforts.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My son, I have shown this vision before of the 
pitiable souls suffering in the flames of hell.  These soul 
bodies are spirits, but they have taken on a hideous appearance 
for those allowed to see them.  These souls will suffer a 
burning sensation forever in the stench of hell, and they will 
never see My face again.  Your attempts to convert and save 
souls is to prevent souls from coming to this place of eternal 
torment.  Everyone has been given the grace to know how to be 
saved according to My Scriptures in the Bible.  You have a 
choice to follow Me to heaven out of love, or you can choose to 
reject Me and come to hell as a consequence.  Choose life with 
Me while you are still alive on this earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this message is focused on saving 
souls and the vision of flowing water begins at Baptism when 
original sin is forgiven and you are joined into My Church.  In 
your weakened state, you are vulnerable to sin, but I have 
instituted My sacrament of Reconciliation so your sins may be 
washed away in your soul.  Frequent Confession is your best 
means to keep your soul pure and ready for whenever I will call 
you home.  Do not let the devil lead you into spiritual laziness 
or complacency when it comes to keeping your soul pure.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, the darkness surrounding this plane 
represents the evil means of security that will be demanded by 
your authorities.  Soon only those with smart cards will be 
allowed on your airplanes.  Those, who refuse to use this form 
of identification, will be refused entry.  This will soon change 
to require chips in the body.  It is better to refuse mind 
control chips in the body than accept the condemnation of this 
mark of the beast.  Seek My refuges for your protection and your 
needs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are about to see a war of words 
over the right to make nuclear bombs which defies any non-
proliferation treaties to limit these destructive weapons.  You 
will see certain nations supporting Iran against America.  If 
Iran continues making these weapons, you will have another North 
Korea that could threaten the peace in the Middle East.  It will 
require continued prayers to prevent any more pre-emptive wars 
against nations like Iran.  Your prayers for peace are needed 
now more than ever.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the nations of the Middle East are 
becoming an armed camp from all of the makers of modern 
missiles, bombs, planes, and ships.  With so many arms in close 
proximity and vowed threats against Israel, it seems just a 
matter of time before you could see another conflict that could 
draw more nations into a World War.  Be aware that such a World 
War would enable the Antichrist his opportunity to come on the 
scene as a man of peace.  Trust in Me and I will restrain all of 
these evil ones from taking any further souls to hell.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, for security reasons your 
government will be directed by the one world people to force 
smart cards on all of your citizens.  These same authorities 
will then quickly demand mandatory chips in the body to avoid 
losing your smart cards.  Refuse these microchips in your body 
even if they threaten to kill you.  There is no reason to give 
anyone control over your mind, even if they manufacture a sense 
of fear for terrorism.  Trust in My protection only for your 
soul’s salvation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you a vision of the 
luminous crosses that will appear above My places of refuge of 
My Blessed Mother’s apparitions, places of holy ground, and 
caves of protection.  Those, who look upon these crosses will be 
healed of any physical illnesses.  These crosses will mark My 
refuges where My angels will miraculously protect all of the 
faithful who come to these safe havens.  At these places you 
will be fed My heavenly Manna and you will have water, meat, and 
shelters as well.  Have no fear of the coming tribulation 
because those who escape martyrdom will be protected even 
physically from all of the evil ones.” 



 
Friday, September 8, 2006: (Birthday of the Blessed Mother) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, this vision is during the 
tribulation when the Antichrist will go around to various large 
stadiums to give talks to mesmerize the people into worshiping 
him.  He will be televised to peoples all over the world so 
everyone could hear his message.  This is another reason to get 
rid of all of your TVs and computer monitors so you do not see 
his face.  He will have demonic powers of suggestion to take the 
mark of the beast and he will direct you to follow his 
directions from implanted microchips.  I continue to warn My 
faithful to seek out My refuges by calling on Me to have your 
guardian angels lead you to the nearest place of protection at 
My Blessed Mother’s places of apparition, places of holy ground, 
and caves.  Under no pretenses should you take any microchips in 
the body because these chips could be abused to control your 
mind.  You will see more and more advertising to encourage 
implants for medical, security, and buying and selling reasons.  
Refuse these chips even if your life is endangered.  Even if 
they take away all of your money and possessions, seek My 
refuges and refuse these chip implants.  All of My messages 
about these end times are being fulfilled.  Read the signs in 
the disasters, wars, and control of the people, and you will see 
how close it is to the Antichrist’s declaration of power.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these nuns who are 
praying for those who need help with deliverance from evil 
attacks, and for the stoppage of war and killing going on in the 
Middle East.  Some of the foolish worldly people think that they 
are wasting their time, but in fact prayer is your most powerful 
weapon against the evil ones at this time.  Even My followers 
need to plan some time each day as if you were praying in a 
cloister where you can put out all of your earthly distractions.  
By personal prayer and your rosaries, you are battling against 
the evil ones who are very strong at this time.  You cannot use 
physical weapons to fight the demons and demon inspired people, 
but you must call on My help and My angels through prayer to do 
battle for you.  This is a spiritual battle and that is why you 
need your rosaries and your Benedictine blessed crosses as your 
spiritual weapons to defeat the demons.  More people are 
becoming involved with the occult and more obsessions and 
possessions by the demons are occurring.  Your priests are 
needed for exorcisms, but My followers can pray deliverance 
prayers as a group to defeat demonic attacks.  Call on My Name 
to bind any evil spirits to the foot of My cross so they do not 
return to anyone.  I do not leave you helpless, but you can call 
on Me and My angels in prayer and fasting anytime to drive out 
even demons in people today.  You know the power of evil, but My 



power is greater when you invoke it against evil spirits.” 
 
Saturday, September 9, 2006: (St. Peter Claver) 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you look out at these children, 
see that one of your most important tasks is to inspire love for 
Me in their hearts and souls.  You can teach them best by the 
example of your own life of faith.  Every soul craves the peace 
and rest that only I can satisfy in their souls.  The creature 
is forever seeking to please its Creator and to fulfill the 
mission that they are called to accomplish.  Love needs to be a 
focus in your lives, both love of Me and love of your neighbor.  
It is this love for everyone that inspires you to want to bring 
souls to Me so they can be saved.  When young people see that 
you are on fire for love of Me, they will desire to be a part of 
the joy that you are witnessing.  Teaching a love for Me in My 
Eucharist, and a desire for a prayerful life, is a goal to help 
every soul on their way to perfection.  With My grace and 
blessings in Holy Communion you will be empowered to come closer 
to Me, and to see the need for My help in all that you do.  A 
good prayer life will give young and old persons the strength to 
endure all the difficulties in life.  Being an evangelist for Me 
is the best means to help bring souls to their salvation and joy 
with Me eventually in heaven.  Pray for the conversion of souls 
every day.” 
 
Sunday, September 10, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people,  you have heard My priest son ask 
you to give thanks for all of the gifts that you have received.  
At the Mass you are all joined in song and worship of Me as you 
are receiving the gift of friendship and love from each other.  
Most of all you are drawn to share in My Eucharist with Me and 
all the saints and angels.  When you receive Me in Holy 
Communion, you are sharing an intimate relationship in My love 
as you experience My Real Presence in your soul.  The tingling 
in your body is how your spirit is so elated to share in the 
joining of our spirits.  This is a little taste of heaven that 
should draw you close to Me in a desire to be with Me forever in 
heaven.  Even the first reading gives you a little taste of what 
it will be like in My coming Era of Peace.  Rejoice in the gift 
of My Eucharist and the embracing of My love for you.  It is 
great for you to be alive and loved as one of My creatures.  You 
have many things to be thankful for, but the most important gift 
is Myself in your life.  Treasure Me whenever you can receive Me 
or visit Me in My Blessed Sacrament.  Your mission is to know, 
love, and serve Me, and by following My ways of perfection, you 
will one day be united as one with Me in heaven.”  
 



Monday, September 11, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, the first step in any healing is 
that you need to be open in faith to receive My blessing.  In 
other words, I need to get your spiritual attention before I can 
begin to heal any of your physical sicknesses.  You need to 
believe that I can heal you in order to receive a healing.  You 
need an openness in mind and spirit to let Me into your heart as 
well.  When My faithful are evangelizing souls, you need to pray 
for each soul’s spiritual healing before you can reach out for 
any physical healing.  Even when you are preaching or giving 
talks in My Name, do not forget to share My spiritual messages 
to heal the soul.  Warnings of preparation are important to 
alert My faithful to the times you are in, but remember that 
saving souls is your most important mission.  Follow the 
prompting of the Holy Spirit in what you are to say and do not 
let any other distractions sway you from what you are to say.  
Always remember to pray to the Holy Spirit for help in 
delivering your message, and your words will be better received 
as the Holy Spirit touches their hearts and opens their ears to 
listen.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the scene waiting next to a cave is 
all about having patience before you see the Warning and the 
coming of the Antichrist.  For those, who are doubting that this 
Warning  will come to pass, believe it will come, and it is not 
that far off.  Already you are seeing mandatory microchips in 
your driver’s licenses and passports.  Some people are even 
volunteering to take chips in their bodies.  The other signs of 
wars, famine, earthquakes, and a division in My Church are all 
poised to be fulfilled.  I have given many warning messages to 
have you prepared both physically and spiritually for the coming 
end times.  You already are seeing many persecutions of 
Christians even now, and they will continue to worsen.  Do not 
be fearful of this time of tribulation because My angels and I 
will protect your souls from the evil ones.  Pray to worship 
only Me, and that you will be strong enough to refuse any chips 
in the body for any reason.” 
 
Tuesday, September 12, 2006: (Most Holy Name of Mary) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this pool in the vision represents 
how My Blessed Mother is an intercessor for her children, and 
how I wash away your sins.  She is your perfect model of living 
in complete conformity with My Divine Will because she was 
graced to be sinless.  She comforted Me and taught Me the Jewish 
faith.  She was a very important part of My earthly life, and 
she also helped My apostles as well.  You just recently 
celebrated her birthday, and now you are celebrating her name, 
Mary.  When you pray her rosary, you are repeating her name many 



times with each Hail Mary.  My Blessed Mother is also your 
mother as well when I asked St. John to take care of her at the 
foot of My cross.  Rejoice that you have a heavenly mother who 
watches over all of her children with her mantle of protection.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen various sects of 
independent people making their own soap, candles, and yarn for 
clothing.  These are the old ways that people used to survive 
before your industrial revolution provided manufactured goods.  
Because of the coming tribulation and control of your buying and 
selling, people at My refuges will need to use these old skills 
to provide for yourselves.  I will provide the food, water, 
shelter, and raw materials, but My people will need to make 
their own clothing.  Living a rustic life will be a way of 
purifying your earthly desires from your old possessions.  
Providing for your needs will keep all of your hands busy to 
help each other with your own personal skills.  Those, who have 
various skills, might want to bring the tools of your trade to 
My refuges so you can make your contribution.  At the refuges 
everyone will need to help out for your group in anyway that you 
can so all will have their needs satisfied.  Most of all you 
will be worshiping Me in prayer, and thanking My angels and Me 
for your protection.” 
 
Wednesday, September 13, 2006: (St. John Chrysostom) 
 Jesus said: “My people, keeping your roof in good repair 
has many meanings.  As a roof ages, pieces begin to fall apart 
and leaks can form which could cause damage to the interior 
parts of your house.  That is why you need to have a new roof 
put on to prevent any further damage inside.  There is a similar 
meaning to protecting your interior soul life from letting sin 
leak in as well.  You can build a stronger spiritual roof over 
your soul by praying every day and being spiritually strong in 
your faith.  The closer you are to Me in a love relationship, 
the less you will be tempted by the devil with the curiosities 
of the world.  Give your full attention to Me in daily worship 
and frequent Confession to keep your souls  pure and untainted 
from the desires of the flesh or your possessions.  By keeping 
your spiritual roof in good repair, you will have less chance of 
sin entering in or falling away from Me.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,  as the young students come back to 
school, they need some help from their parents to understand 
their subjects.  They also need some encouragement and love to 
adjust to their new surroundings with new teachers and students.  
Just as the children are being brought up in worldly subjects, 
they also need religious training as well to protect them from 
any evil influences.  Teaching children a good prayer life will 
help them throughout life to endure any difficulties or trials.  



Not all families are present for their children, whether due to 
working or single parent situations.  That is why it is 
important to have some adult supervision when the students come 
home from school.  Help your children or grandchildren to have 
them feel wanted and a part of your family.  Children many times 
are seeking love and tenderness, and they can become problems if 
no one is around to help them.  Give your children good 
religious example and pray for their souls to keep close to Me.  
Guard them from bad companions and watch what they are viewing 
on TV and any internet connection.  You are responsible for 
their souls, so take care to assist them in their needs.” 
 
Thursday, September 14, 2006: (Triumph of the Cross) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing three different 
storms in the Atlantic Ocean as these storms are becoming more 
frequent and stronger.  Your country has been spared much damage 
with only one small storm hitting your country, but now you will 
face the brunt of the more active part of your hurricane season.  
You have seen much heat, fires, and drought in the middle of 
your country, but more than average rainfall on the coastline 
states.  Natural disasters continue to test your people, even as 
your sins continue unabated.  Every year you are setting records 
in some aspect of your weather.  Unless America repents and 
changes its immoral ways, you will continue to be pummeled by 
destruction of your possessions.  America needs more people to 
evangelize souls because you are becoming a mission land, much 
like the other rich nations of the world.  You may be rich in 
material things, but you are poor in spiritual desires.” 
 
Thursday, September 14, 2006:  
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people,  many of your car manufacturers are 
having a hard time in competing with foreign car makers because 
they are not playing on a fair field of competition.  As a 
result, your American car makers are closing factories and 
laying off thousands of workers.  This same loss of 
manufacturing jobs is occurring in many of your home industries 
because of cheap labor goods made in foreign countries.  Many 
families are seeing family incomes decreasing as good jobs and 
benefits are being lost.  Pray for good employment for your 
people, but your standard of living will be declining.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate how much of your 
industrial might is spent on military weapons of war.  Those, 
who make money on these arms to all countries, have an incentive 
to keep wars going on to use their weapons.  Today’s fighting 
with indiscriminate killing of civilians and military is a new 
style of war, but it still causes much killing every day.  Such 



a war does not need so many conventional weapons, but the best 
weapon is your rosary to stop these involvements of your 
troops.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing record numbers of 
fires and burned acreage due to some severe droughts in the 
West.  Yet in other areas your rains continue to set records for 
rainfall amounts.  Every season of the year has had its record 
number of natural disasters.  Many businesses and insurance 
companies have suffered great losses from these events.  America 
needs a constant spiritual renewal to make reparation for your 
many sins of abortion and sexual sins.  Much of your wealth will 
continue to erode while America is in moral decadence.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your school costs for all levels of 
education have become more of a burden on parents, students, and 
your taxpayers.  Many students have huge loans to pay when they 
graduate from college, and it is harder to find jobs to pay back 
these loans.  This burden on the taxpayers is becoming a 
difficult bill to pay when people are on fixed incomes or with 
little raises.  Your school systems need to find new ways to 
educate your students at a more efficient cost, or fewer will be 
able to afford college. Pray that your society will find ways to 
cut these costs.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the effects of your 
violent movies and violent computer games on certain young 
people.  These violent and crude language films encourage 
violence in the minds of your youth.  It is not unusual to see 
such outbreaks as a direct result of this brain washing.  You 
see violence of war deaths reported every night on your news so 
that some refuse to watch it.  Unless you curb this violence 
with love, there can be no peace.  Your people need to get out 
of your war business and move into peaceful activities.  
Constant killing has gained you nothing and has even increased 
the hate for America.  Pray for peace, and vote for those 
favoring peace.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is appropriate to mourn those 
lost in this great man-made disaster.  It is unfortunate that 
such a disaster is being used as a banner encouraging fear and a 
war against all terrorists.  Fighting wars in foreign countries 
has not made America any safer from terrorists.  More wars will 
never bring peace or more security.  Terror and fear are the 
tactics of the evil ones who want constant wars.  Refuse to be 
fearful and put your trust in My love and protection.  Martial 
law and police states will not give you peace either, but only 
control by the one world people.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, today you celebrate My Triumph of 
My Cross against Satan and death.  My crucifixion was the price 
that I had to pay for the ransom of your souls from sin.  My 



cross is also a symbol of how you also must suffer in this life 
in your struggle to be My faithful disciple.  This life is truly 
a valley of tears, but I have triumphed over death as well.  You 
have My promise of eternal life for all who follow My 
Commandments and seek My forgiveness in frequent Confession.  
You will share My triumph one day when you are resurrected with 
Me in heaven.  Rejoice in My victory on the cross that has 
opened the gates of heaven to all who are worthy.” 
 
Friday, September 15, 2006: (Our Lady of Sorrows) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother and I have our 
two hearts joined as one even as you celebrate My Triumph of the 
Cross next to My Blessed Mother’s feast of her Sorrows during 
life.  Even from the beginning of My life as an infant Simeon 
foretold the grief that she would endure. (Luke 2:34-35) 
‘Behold, this child is destined for the fall and the rise of 
many in Israel, and for a sign that shall be contradicted.  And 
thy own soul a sword shall pierce, that the thoughts of many 
hearts may be revealed.’  This is the first of her seven 
sorrows.  The other six are: ‘The Flight into Egypt’, ‘The Loss 
of Jesus in the Temple’, Mary Meets Jesus Carrying His Cross’, 
‘The Crucifixion’, ‘Mary Receives the Dead Body of Her Son’, and 
‘The Burial of Her Son and Closing of the Tomb’.  This is one of 
the devotions to My Blessed Mother when she suffered as she 
watched Me suffer in carrying My Cross and dying on the Cross.  
Many times in life mothers suffer for their children, whether it 
be in sickness and even spiritual loss if they fall away from 
Me.  My Blessed Mother knows about suffering, so you can call on 
her for consolation in your prayers.  I have asked everyone to 
take up their cross and follow Me because  your suffering in 
life can be offered up for the atonement of your sins or 
others.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, rejoice in My words of truth that 
you share with Me when you read them in My Gospels.  I give you 
Myself in My Eucharist so that you may have eternal life.  Even 
the people, who heard My words, knew that they came from the 
Father because I spoke only the truth that touched their hearts.  
They also could see that I spoke with authority even to the 
demons that I cast out of those who were possessed.  They could 
not deny the power of healing that went out to all who touched 
Me.  The Scribes and Pharisees were upset with Me when I healed 
people on the Sabbath, but I told them that the Sabbath was made 
for man and not man for the Sabbath. (Mark 2:27) You have My 
example in the Gospels to imitate for your own lives.  My 
Blessed Mother brings you to Me in all that she does, so listen 
to her.  I want you all to be united in love with our two 
hearts.  Give glory and praise to Me every time that you receive 



Me in Holy Communion or visit Me in My Blessed Sacrament.  I 
love you all so very much and I send out My graces and blessings 
upon you so you may have My rest and have it abundantly.” 
 
Saturday, September 16, 2006: (St. Cornelius & St. Cyprian) 
 Jesus said:  “My people, I am warning you today of those 
wolves who are dressed in sheep’s clothing.  These religious 
draped in black sheer clothing represent the evil ones who are 
spewing lies to deceive My faithful.  I told you before that a 
bad tree can only bear bad fruit, while only good trees can bear 
good fruit.  You will know people by their fruit.  It is now 
important to pray for the gift of discernment so you can 
determine if the clergy before you are speaking the truth.  With 
a properly formed conscience and with the guidance of Scripture, 
Tradition, and the Magisterium of the Church, you can determine 
when the truth is being taught.  When the truth is heard, you 
will have rest in God, and the truth will set you free from your 
sins.  When you hear false teaching as on New Age subjects, you 
will feel confusion and unrest as a testimony against these 
false teachers.  You do not have to obey heretical decrees even 
by false clergy.  Instead leave the churches teaching falsely 
and follow only those teaching the truth.  You only have one 
soul, and you need to feed it with the truth and not lies.  Pray 
for all religious teachers and ministers that they may follow 
only My ways and not those of the evil one.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, many Catholics do not have the full 
realization of the gift of Myself that I give you when you 
receive Me worthily in Holy Communion.  As in the vision, if you 
could see how much your spirit glows with grace when you receive 
Me, you would thank Me even more for this gift of My Real 
Presence at the Consecration of the Mass.  When you communicate 
your love to Me after Holy Communion you can sometimes feel this 
rush of My grace in a tingling throughout your body.  Even when 
you come before My Blessed Sacrament, especially in exposition, 
you have a sense of My Real Presence to your soul.  When you 
receive Me under the appearances of bread and wine, you are 
actually partaking of My very Body and Blood.  I have told you 
in St. John’s Gospel (John 6:54) ‘Unless you eat the flesh of 
the Son of Man and drink His blood, you shall not have life in 
you.  He who eats My flesh and drinks My blood has life 
everlasting and I will raise him up on the last day.’  I only 
ask that you receive Me worthily without any mortal sin, so you 
do not commit any sin of sacrilege.  When you are praying after 
Communion, give Me thanks and praise for this very honor of 
receiving your Lord and Master into your heart and soul.  Give 
all of your troubles and intentions over to Me at that time, and 
I will bless you with all of the graces that you will need to 



endure the trials of that day.  Many of My faithful are so in 
love with Me, that they wish to be united with Me in Holy 
Communion every day at Mass.  I am your spiritual daily Bread, 
and My daily Mass people are receiving My graces and protection 
in every Holy Communion.  Shout this love of Mine from the 
rooftops so others can be invited to the most blessed Banquet of 
their lives.” 
 
Sunday, September 17, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Vine and you are the 
branches, which means that without Me, you can do nothing.  I am 
the Tree of Life even as I died on a cross.  I am a God of the 
Living and not the dead.  If you truly are branches and depend 
on Me for life, then you must take up your own cross and follow 
Me.  You are like Me in that you will suffer much in this life, 
but I will give you the graces that you need to endure your 
trials.  Even as I died on the cross for your salvation, you 
must die to self in order to be saved.  This means that you must 
make a total commitment of your life to following My ways.  
Every day you need to consecrate yourselves to My service.  For 
those, who want to be first, must be the servants of all.  The 
second reading speaks of needing faith with works.  It is not 
just enough to know and read My Word, but you must live My Word 
in your daily actions.  When you love Me and your neighbor as 
yourself, you will want to help people out of love and not just 
out of obligation.  See that all graces come from Me, and you 
need My help spiritually to help you in life and to reach 
perfection in becoming a saint in heaven.” 
 
Monday, September 18, 2006:
 Jesus said:  “My people, I love all of you so much as 
evidenced by My dying on the cross to redeem all sinners.  I 
gave you Myself at the Mass as the priest consecrates bread and 
wine into My Body and Blood.  I also gave you an example of how 
being a servant for others is a part of carrying your cross as I 
washed the feet of all of My disciples.  You too are called out 
of love to help your friends, relatives, and even strangers with 
their needs.  These are the corporal works of mercy that will 
store treasure for you in heaven.  You may have to sacrifice 
your money, your time, and your talent in helping others in the 
least possible way, even when it is not convenient for you.  By 
going out of your way to be neighbor to those in need, you are 
imitating My example in being a servant for the rest.  It is one 
thing to know My Gospels, but it is another to live them out in 
your daily actions.”  
 (Mass of Our Lady) Jesus said: “My people, this vision of 
My Blessed Mother standing on  top of a globe of the earth 



represents how My Blessed Mother is the mother for all of 
humanity.  You are her children and she is watching out for each 
of you.  One of her pleas is for all of My faithful to pray 
constantly for poor sinners every day.  There are some souls 
close to Me with pure souls, but they are in the minority 
compared to other souls in serious sin.  What is worse is that 
these poor sinners do not realize how much they are risking hell 
by living in serious sin.  Sin becomes addictive and it is hard 
to change a sinful lifestyle once your conscience has been 
dulled in not seeing the difference between right and wrong.  
These sinners need people praying for them to make them realize 
that they need to repent of their sins to Me.  Help them to see 
that they should seek My forgiveness for offending Me with their 
sin.  If they understand the Catholic Faith, pray that they may 
have the grace to return to Confession and come to Sunday Mass 
regularly.  By Blessed Mother has her mantle of protection over 
her little ones, especially those who wear her Brown Scapular.  
Rejoice that you have such a spiritual Mother that cares about 
you so much.” 
 
Tuesday, September 19, 2006: (St. Januarius) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are still seeing Christians 
being killed for their faith all over the world.  This trough 
running with blood is also referring to the unborn martyrs being 
killed in the womb.  The trash heap in the vision also refers to 
how these innocent babies are being placed in human garbage 
bins.  Even some tissues are being used for stem cell research 
and cosmetics.  In addition to the gruesome murders performed by 
these abortion doctors, they are compounding their crimes by 
profiting from using these body parts as well.  Your medical 
profession has blood on their hands and they are making blood 
money in a business as a further incentive to continue aborting 
babies.  Abortion in America is one of your most offensive sins 
in My eyes, and these further abuses of My little ones will 
demand more of My justice in your condemnation.  This is why you 
will be seeing more destruction and a loss of your possessions 
for not stopping your abortions and DNA manipulations.  Pray for 
your doctors and mothers to change their ways, or your country 
will reap the consequences.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as the end times draw closer, the 
evil ones will be seeking out religious people and patriots to 
be killed.  Some will be on their way to My refuges, but they 
may have to stop and hide at interim refuges.  Some people are 
making hiding places in their homes in case refuge seekers need 
a place to hide before moving on to a refuge.  It will be 
difficult with constant surveillance for large groups to travel 
to a refuge without being noticed.  Smaller groups moving from 



house to house will be less detectable, but they will need 
places to hide as in World War II for the Jews.  Pray for your 
protection from these evil ones so many of My faithful can avoid 
capture or martyrdom.” 
 
Wednesday, September 20, 2006: (Korean martyrs) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is not enough in your new 
electronic age to have records kept in a computer.  Now, you are 
requiring everyone to have microchip smart cards as 
identification to vote, drive, and cross borders.  Soon you will 
need fingerprints or eye recognition biometrics on your smart 
cards even to buy and sell.  All of this information could be 
used externally, but it is the evil people’s idea to have 
everyone implanted with a microchip or the mark of the beast to 
control your minds.  Now is the time to protest such an invasion 
of your privacy rights, or you will have no freedoms at all.  
Pray that you will have the courage to refuse these chips in the 
body, even if they threaten to kill you.  This will be the time 
to go to your refuges before these evil authorities come to your 
house to try and force these chips on you.  If you refuse these 
implants and refuse to worship the Antichrist, you could become 
martyrs for the faith when they take you to detention center 
death camps.  Be aware of this threat to both your physical and 
spiritual lives.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, even though people in older days 
seemed to have crude looking houses without much insulation, 
they sometimes had better materials that lasted longer.  Your 
houses of today are better insulated and are heated with gas 
which is more convenient that using wood or coal.  Your modern 
conveniences give you more leisure time, but it is wasted on 
frivolous entertainment instead of on prayer time.  You are more 
comfortable today than in years past, but your morals have 
deteriorated much more because of so many comforts and 
addictions.  Your living conditions are not as important as how 
you are living spiritually.  Many poor people, who are leading 
faithful lives, will be going to heaven ahead of the rich in 
their fine homes who are selfish and not following My laws.  I 
have told you in many ways how it is harder for a rich man to 
come to heaven because he is tied to his wealth and he has 
difficulty in trusting in Me for everything that he needs.  The 
more possessions and wealth that you have, the harder it will be 
to separate yourself from them when you need to come to My 
refuges.  The rich will have a harder time purifying their 
earthly desires in purgatory so they can be perfected for 
heaven.  Pray for the poor sinners and the rich alike who are 
having a great struggle reaching heaven.” 
 



Thursday, September 21, 2006: (St. Matthew) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s calling of St. Matthew 
at his house I was accused by the Pharisees of eating and 
drinking with sinners and tax collectors.  I told them that 
people who are not sick, do not need a physician, but sick 
people do.  I came to heal sinners and not the self-righteous.  
In the vision you are seeing the care that you go through to 
purify your water from your waste streams.  Fresh water is in 
short supply, so purification of any non-salty water is crucial 
for your drinking.  Just as you purify your water physically, it 
is even more important to purify your souls of sin  spiritually.  
This is why you need to come to Me as a physician because I am a 
Great Healer of sinners in the priest at Confession.  In My 
sacrament of Reconciliation your sins are forgiven and cleansed, 
and I restore sanctifying grace to your soul.  My whole purpose 
in coming as a man was to die and redeem all sinners from their 
sins by My Blood sacrifice.  It is the Blood of the Lamb of God 
that washes away your sins and is a worthy atonement for the 
punishment that was due for your sins.  It is My mercy and 
forgiveness that allows you back into My good graces once you 
have repented and are sorry for your sins.  No sin is too great 
that cannot be forgiven, but you must humble your pride in 
admitting that you have sinned and need My merciful forgiveness.  
I am always awaiting each sinner to come to Me to be cleansed 
just as I healed the lepers of their leprosy.” 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have taught you to be loving and 
tolerant of others, even to love your enemies.  I have given you 
the fullness of the faith in the Catholic Religion.  Other 
faiths should also be loving if they give honor to God.  Those, 
who are violent and kill for its own sake of forcing their will 
on others, are not sharing My love.  Continue to pray for peace 
in your world, and try to win souls to Me through love and not 
coercion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen some scandals in My 
Church for either pornographic crimes or sexual crimes.  These 
crimes occur among My clergy as well as in the general public, 
but My priest sons are held to a higher code of conduct.  Pray 
for all of your clergy and all sinners that they may repent of 
their sins and seek out My mercy and forgiveness.  I am the only 
judge and these sinners will have to make amends for their 
offenses.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the evil ones of the new world 
order are concentrated on complete control of their subjects.  
They do not look on the average citizen as free, but someone 
that they want to control as a robot to do their bidding.  This 
is why their goal is to control your minds and your money with 



chips in the body.  The cameras in the vision are to follow your 
every movement, and the chips are to track you when they cannot 
see you.  Refuse to take any chips in your body and do not carry 
chips or smart cards that can be used to track your position.  
When you are free of sin, you are truly free.  So do not let 
anyone control your mind or influence your soul with evil 
things.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you have a goal to evangelize 
souls to bring them to Me, you will meet a lot of resistance 
from the evil ones who do not want to give up their control of 
souls through their sins.  Even though you are doing a good work 
in your conferences, there are those who do not like what you 
are teaching, or they are being threatened by the truth of your 
words.  You will face struggles from both inside and outside of 
My Church, but keep moving forward the best that you can to 
bring My Word to sinners.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother has called many 
to come to her places of apparition as on a pilgrimage.  Those, 
who make an extra suffering to visit My Blessed Mother’s 
shrines, receive extra graces for their faith in her and Me.  
Wherever My Blessed Mother appears, she brings you closer to Me 
as in the Mass and My sacraments of Penance and Eucharist.  You 
may suffer trials in your travels, but the graces that you gain 
are well worth any inconveniences.  Pray for a safe trip and My 
Blessed Mother’s mantle will protect you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, I have warned you many times that 
you are truly in a battle for souls between good and evil.  
Every time, that you reach out to win souls, there will be an 
evil attack to thwart your efforts.  But My power is greater 
than any demon or evil person.  This is why I ask you to wear 
your blessed sacramentals, carry your rosaries, and holy water, 
or oil for blessing.  Pray much for safe travel, and shake holy 
water on your means of transportation.  Also call on Me and I 
will send My angels of protection with you on every mission so 
the demons will not stop your work.  Pray that the Master will 
send more laborers into the vineyard to save souls from their 
sins.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, just as I called St. Matthew to 
follow Me, I am also calling every soul to follow Me as well.  
It is not easy to change your lifestyle to one of a disciple, 
but you must focus on Me only, and do not look back on your 
earthly callings to sin.  Make a clean break from your sinful 
lifestyle, and do not worry how I will provide for your needs.  
Trust in Me always, and I will see to your soul’s spiritual 
protection.”  
 
Friday, September 22, 2006:  



 Jesus said:  “My people, another major disaster will be 
happening in America in a major city, and the one world people 
will be behind it.  The vision of a wad of money is the sign of 
the one world people’s involvement.  In the vision you are 
seeing a large airplane delivering a sheet of flames over a 
large area in a city.  These incendiary flames will be so hot 
that even the plane itself will catch fire and fall to the 
ground.  Many people will become engulfed in the flames that 
will cause a major disaster.  Unless other planes are shot down, 
this could happen to other cities as well.  This event will so 
startle your people with chaos and confusion, that the one world 
people will use this pretext to cause a declaration of martial 
law and a starting of mandatory chips in the body in the name of 
security.  This event could be brought about at any time, and it 
is all part of the plan for globalization in North America to 
join Canada, America, and Mexico.  With America neutralized, 
this would set the stage for the declaration of the Antichrist.  
There could be dissent in the military as a backlash to these 
events that could trigger further military action in the Middle 
East leading up to the Battle of Armageddon.  Pray much, for the 
evil ones are making a serious attempt at world takeover.  This 
will be another sign that it is time to seek out My refuges with 
the tribulation of the Antichrist.  You will find protection and 
all that My faithful will need at My refuges.  Do not let anyone 
drive you to fear of these events, but trust in My love and 
protection because My power is greater than anything that the 
evil ones could do.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, at various government and military 
sites there are large white spheres with communication antennae 
inside.  These sites keep in communication with each other 
through cell towers and satellites.  The most interesting 
capability of these spheres is that they are used purposely to 
intercept all means of communication via cell phone, phone 
lines, fax lines, e-mails, and data transmissions.  They test 
each source of communication whether it be domestic or foreign 
based.  They do not ask anyone’s permission for listening, but 
they test a dictionary of terms in the name of security for each 
call.  This was called the Echelon System, but it has been 
covered up when legislation tried to regulate such intrusion 
into people’s privacy.  In essence you have no privacy and the 
one world people are working every day to broaden their control 
over you using mandatory smart cards and eventually chips in 
your body.  It is better for some of your conversations to be 
one on one with no transmissions because these evil people will 
use your own words to incriminate you against their tainted 
laws.  Trust in Me and have no fear of the evil ones, and their 
violation of your privacy.  I will protect you at My refuges 



where the evil ones will not be able to detect you or hear your 
words.” 
 
Saturday, September 23, 2006: (St. Pio) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Pio was a great confessor and 
he encouraged many people to share in My forgiveness often and 
at least once a month.  The vision of the confessional box is a 
familiar one for most Catholics.  It is a part of your faith to 
recognize that you are a sinner and you need to humble yourself 
in contrition for your sins as you seek My forgiveness in this 
sacrament of Reconciliation.  It is proper to make a good 
examination of your conscience in remembering any way that you 
may have offended Me in breaking My Commandments.  You may not 
have a priest who can read souls, but do not hold back any sins 
that may embarrass you because I can read your soul through the 
priest.  Do not be fearful of telling any serious sin because I 
will forgive all sins and My priests are sworn to privacy in 
Confession.  At times you may have committed some sins of 
omission where you could have helped someone and you refused out 
of your own convenience.  If you forgot your morning or evening 
prayers, or were embarrassed to say grace before meals in a 
public restaurant, these should be confessed also.  I have asked 
you to be perfect as My heavenly Father is perfect, so when you 
fall into sin, you can be cleansed  pure by confessing your 
sins.  Take advantage of the grace of this sacrament that is 
available from your priest.  Pray also for all sinners to have 
the grace to repent and confess their sins.  Pray especially for 
all of the members of your own family, even those that may be 
away from My Church, so they may also repent of their sins in 
Confession.  St. Pio is also encouraging you to Confession even 
from heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in life you will encounter many 
crossroads where you need to make decisions in which way to 
travel.  Before you make any big decisions in your life, you 
need to consult Me for discernment in what is best for your 
soul.  This is why I am showing you My Blessed Sacrament where 
you can come before Me and let Me talk to your heart.  At times 
it may also be a good confirmation to verify your choice with a 
good spiritual director.  In addition to your prayers for 
discernment, it is important to call on My help in sending My 
angels to protect you from any demonic attacks or temptations.  
Even once you have committed yourself to one decision, you need 
to be testing all the time if you are in a safe environment.  If 
anything happens that disturbs your peace or causes chaos and 
distress to your physical or spiritual life, you may have to 
question if you made the right choice.  Trust in Me and the Holy 
Spirit to assess the result of your choice.  If another person’s 



free will is affecting your life, this is not always 
predictable.  You struggle to love everyone and accommodate 
their wishes, but you need to be aware of any physical or verbal 
abuses.  Trust in other human beings can only be earned by a 
proper response to your love.  Even in a marriage there needs to 
be an equal love commitment that means total giving of self over 
to each spouse.  Pray for all marriages and personal 
relationships that these partners will honor and respect each 
other as I respect you in our relationship.”  
 
Sunday, September 24, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Tree of Life and I am 
showing you this large tree because all of humanity is a part of 
this one tree.  At times families look into their roots and how 
they were all connected to their ancestors.  You have seen in 
the Bible when the genealogy of St. Joseph and My Blessed Mother 
showed My roots into the House of David at Bethlehem.  When each 
of you are conceived, I place a soul in that cell and you are 
given your own guardian angel.  I put the life in humanity and 
you are all dependent on Me even for your very ongoing 
existence.  I have given you all of your talents as you grow up, 
so that everything you have comes from Me.  This is why without 
Me, you can do nothing.  Your life is so linked with your 
Creator that you cannot in reality deny My existence, nor your 
dependence on Me.  Those, who reject Me, still receive My gifts, 
but their souls soon darken without seeking My graces.  Those, 
who accept Me as Lord of their lives, are accepting how I love 
them and care for them in life.  When your spirit is united with 
Mine, you are free to accomplish great things.  Those, who are 
not united with Me, will be searching for a peace that they will 
not find unless they come to Me.  You see life teeming all 
around you as parts of My creation, so rejoice and thank Me for 
being the Author of all Life.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, there is a certain expectation for 
Americans to be able to own a house and have a good job.  Your 
corporations and businesses are under more stress to make 
profits because of foreign competition and many regulations.  
This stress is being passed on to your workers who now have to 
work harder and longer hours for the pay they used to receive.  
It is becoming harder to keep a job many years, and benefits are 
either being eliminated or are costing more to the employee.  
Many families need to work several jobs and not always jobs that 
are liked just to make ends meet.  Americans have prided 
themselves on their rich lifestyle relative to other countries, 
but now their dreams are slowly slipping away so they need to 
settle for something less, so that they can afford it.  Because 
the morals in your country are getting worse in your sins, many 



financial blessings are also falling away.  Many debts in your 
country’s deficits and personal debts are weighing on your 
economic success.  If your people wish to continue their 
expectations, they need to turn around spiritually and repent of 
their sins.  America will not be blessed because of its many 
abortions and sinful lifestyles.  Pray much for the sinners in 
your country so that your families will be able to provide for 
themselves.  Praying every day in your families will also be 
your contribution towards peace in the world.” 
 
Monday, September 25, 2006:
 Jesus said: “My people, this little bit of darkness in My 
churches is how you will see evil influences in the name of New 
Age teaching that will enter into the Church.  I am bringing My 
Light of faith and true knowledge into My churches to dispel the 
darkness of this false religion and all of their lies.  New Age 
only teaches worship of worldly things instead of worshiping 
only Me.  Beware of these false teachers when they try to take 
over My churches.  Leave any churches that teach New Age lies 
because you will see an increasing evil with the coming 
tribulation.  You may have to retreat to your prayer groups in 
your homes and eventually you will need to be led to My refuges 
of protection by your angels.  Be attentive and discerning of 
all that is being taught in your churches.  Stay close to My 
Light where My true Word is spoken and taught to fight the 
darkness of sin and evil.” 
 
Tuesday, September 26, 2006: (St. Cosmas & St. Damian) 
 Jesus said: “My people, in My public ministry I was a 
roaming preacher and a healer of the sick, the blind, the lame, 
and even raising people from the dead.  The people of My day 
noticed that I spoke with authority, even to the demons who I 
rebuked and cast out of people.  I spoke in parables which were 
hard for those listening to understand, but to My apostles I 
gave instruction of the meaning of the parables.  The people 
were so awestruck by some of My miracles, as the multiplication 
of bread and fish, that they wanted to make Me king.  Many times 
I slipped away from them to continue My mission of preaching My 
Kingdom to other neighboring towns.  I am recounting My mission 
for you, because I have given this mission of evangelizing My 
Word to My apostles, deacons, and priests.  Even My laity are 
obligated by your Christian upbringing to go out and teach all 
nations of My Word of the Gospel.  You do not have to be learned 
in the faith because the Holy Spirit will give you what to say.  
Just teach from the heart and share your faith experience with 
others in lighting a fire of love for Me in their hearts.  Once 
people see and experience My love for them, then they too will 



not be able to contain their love, and they will want to spread 
and share it as well.  Rejoice in your faith and your love for 
Me because you are all progressing on your path to perfection in 
preparation for heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are allowed to see the poor 
souls suffering in purgatory as they are pleading for your 
prayers to release them.  Some souls have mandatory times of 
purification, while other souls can have their time shortened by 
the prayers of the faithful.  While you are on earth, you can 
pray for the atonement of your own sins or for those of the 
souls in purgatory.  One day you, yourself, may be sent to this 
place of purification.  Then you too will be among the many 
souls crying out for prayers.  Then you will not be able to pray 
for yourself, but you will have to rely on others.  You should 
especially remember to pray for your own family members who may 
still be in purgatory.  The souls, that you prayed for and were 
released, will be your eternal friends who will be praying for 
you in return.  Even when someone helps you to get out of 
purgatory, you will likewise remember them and you will want to 
pray for them.  So when you are doing your daily prayers, always 
remember to pray for the intentions of the poor souls in 
purgatory.”  
 
Wednesday, September 27, 2006: (St. Vincent de Paul) 
 Jesus said: “My people, caring for the needs of the poor is 
one of your Christian responsibilities.  It may not involve a 
lot of time or money, but you need to be open in reaching out to 
them when you have the opportunity to help.  There is a 
Scripture of the Last Judgment that each of you will have to 
answer for. (Matt. 25:34-45) ‘Then the king will say to those on 
his right hand, ‘Come, blessed of My Father, take possession of 
the kingdom prepared for you from the foundation of the world; 
for I was hungry and you gave Me to eat; I was thirsty and you 
gave Me to drink; I was a stranger and you took Me in; naked and 
you covered Me; sick and you visited Me; I was in prison and you 
came to Me.’ and answering the king will say to them, ‘Amen I 
say to you, as long as you did it for one of these, the least of 
My brethren, you did it for Me.’  Then he will say to those on 
his left hand. ‘Amen I say to you, as long as you did not do it 
for one of these least ones, you did not do it for Me.’ and 
these will go into everlasting punishment, but the just into 
everlasting life.’  You know, yourself, when you were in 
physical or financial need, that it was very comforting for 
someone to help you.  So you should be willing to answer any 
call to help the poor.  Be thankful that the poor cannot repay 
you, for you will gain more merit and treasure in heaven.  



Listen to these words because they may save your soul from hell, 
or let you spend less time in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, Americans spend a lot of money to 
view sports games on site and over TV.  Sometimes your people 
are too consumed with games and shows on TV, and they leave 
little or no time for prayer and activities to help others.  
Life is also like a race, but your desired finish line is a 
desire to be in heaven.  It is how you live your life in love 
that will determine your eternal destination.  You remember how 
St. Paul said: (2Tim4:6-7) ‘As for me, I am already being poured 
out in sacrifice, and the time of my deliverance is at hand.  I 
have fought the good fight, I have finished the course.  I have 
kept the faith.’ So also My faithful must live every day for My 
greater glory as if this were the last day of your life.  When 
you have finished your own life, you also will have struggled to 
complete your mission and finish your own race out of love for 
Me and love for your neighbor.  This life is very short, so live 
it to the fullest by making the best use of your time without 
wasting time on so many earthly distractions.” 
 
Thursday, September 28, 2006: (St. Wencelaus) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am giving you this rare glimpse 
of the reality of the evil spirits and how ugly they appear if 
you are permitted to see them.  They are truly a threat to every 
soul on earth, and it is only by My mercy and protection that 
you are protected from them.  But if people delve into serious 
sin and the occult ways, you may be inviting these spirits to 
devour your soul.  I have told you about the battle with evil 
for souls, but man does not always appreciate how serious it is 
to lose his soul to these evil ones.  Those, who sell their 
souls for fame and money, pay the price many times in a suicide 
pact with the devil.  I have described the sufferings of souls 
in hell before, but this aspect of how these demons constantly 
torment these souls is even worse than you can imagine.  These 
demons violate the soul bodies in all manners of abuse in 
addition to the burning constantly without being consumed, and 
no hope of ever seeing Me again.  When you see what souls go 
through with demon attacks, you have a new dimension for a 
desire to save souls for Me and protect them from the demons.  
Teach those around you how not to be involved with New Age, the 
occult, Ouija boards, or any demonic potions or black masses.  
It is best to wear some blessed sacramentals for protection 
against demons and keep your soul free of sin by frequent 
Confession.  If you are attacked in any way, you can call on My 
Name to bind these evil spirits to the foot of My cross.  If you 
encounter possessed or obsessed people, call on priests for 
exorcism, or meet with groups who work with deliverance.  There 



is a lot more evil going on in your world, and it will get worse 
in the tribulation.  So now is the time to learn how to battle 
these demons with My help and the calling of My angels to 
surround you with their protection.” 
 
Thursday, September 28, 2006:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is unfortunate that you were 
unable to attend Al Rappl’s funeral Mass.  This vision of 
stained glass windows is a sign of how faithful Al was to My 
Church and all of its activities.  He was a very faithful leader 
in the many hours that he adored Me in your Nocturnal Adoration 
Society.  At his death he was drawn to Me through this tunnel of 
life that he viewed for the last time.  He has stored many 
graces in heaven by all of his good works.  Give thanks for his 
beautiful life that he has shared in your prayer group.  Keep 
all of these deceased in your prayers.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the security of your country has 
become a great concern with terrorist groups and random killings 
occurring all over your country.  Unfortunately, these attempts 
to secure your nation are a false pretense to control your 
population with microchips.  Now the one world people are 
promoting their drive for a North American Union with a barrage 
of publicity.  Uniting your three countries is designed to take 
away national boundaries and all of your freedoms as well.  The 
openness of this movement is another sign of their presumption 
of power with your people not even realizing that they are being 
taken over.  Pray much for your nation as your government 
officials are giving away your sovereignty.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your own troops have been worn down 
by useless constant wars and they are mostly outside of your 
country.  You have many foreign troops on your soil that are 
eager to implement martial law.  These foreign troops would have 
no feeling of imprisoning your citizens in detention centers if 
they do not go along with the coming North American Union.  This 
takeover of your government could occur very quickly after one 
more major event of destruction.  Pray much for your country 
that will be tested dearly because of your sins and your 
complacency to repent.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your leaders continue to advocate 
continued fighting in Iraq and Afghanistan, and even possible 
war with Iran.  No matter whom you elect to office, they will 
continue to follow the one world people’s orders for continuous 
wars for their profit and your destruction.  In order for these 
wars to stop, your people will have to revolt against the 
puppets controlling your country and stop funding these wars.  
The one world people have you so weak in your debts and your 



military, that they are very close to taking over your country 
to have a police state run by microchips in martial law.  You 
have failed to see their evil plan, and you all are about to be 
snared in their takeover.  Your time to go to My refuges is very 
close, so have your bags packed for this tribulation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing how much I suffered 
on the cross to save your souls.  Soon you will be sharing in My 
suffering as a new religious persecution will be breaking out.  
All of those, who believe in Me as Christians, will be sought 
out by militant Islamic terrorists who want to kill you.  Just 
as the Early Christians sought out hiding in the catacombs, you 
also will be seeking hiding places on your way to My refuges.  
The evil ones will be given a brief reign, but do not fear them, 
because I will soon come with My angels to defeat them.  You 
will then see My power displayed as all of the evil ones will be 
cast into hell, and I will renew the face of the earth.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your court system has usurped the 
laws of your land in the areas of abortion, your land rights, 
and even your elections.  This power of a few are tearing apart 
your democratic republic.  Even your executive branch has 
usurped your laws concerning the power to declare war.  Because 
of this confusion of power, the people of your country have had 
little to say in your government’s way of spending your tax 
dollars.  I have told you before that martial law could be 
declared before your next presidential election, and you are 
seeing the events all around you pointing to this grand 
takeover.  Pray for your people to wake up spiritually because 
prayer for My help is your best option.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you will soon be celebrating the 
feast days of My Archangels and your Guardian Angels.  Right 
before any large battle, you see many troop movements to the 
borders, readying for a fight.  You are seeing Satan and his 
minions mounting an offensive for his coming takeover.  What is 
not so noticeable to you is that I also am gathering My armies 
of angels ready to fight the Battle of Armageddon and to defeat 
the evil ones.  See that both armies of good and evil are 
gathering for one last battle.  But you know the outcome already 
and My power will reign supreme, so have patience but a moment 
as you await My victory.” 
 
Friday, September 29, 2006: (Sts. Michael, Gabriel, & Raphael) 



 St. Michael said: “I am St. Michael and I stand before 
God as his militant army of angels.  Many of you were taken 
back by the more sobering messages in recent weeks, as well 
as by the developments worldwide.  You need to put all of 
these things in perspective to the power of your God.  You 
have heard of Satan’s power being compared as a grain of 
sand to God’s power.  So do not be fearful of the evil ones 
because Our Lord is standing at your side every day. He has 
defeated the evil one by His death on the cross and His 
salvation is available to all who accept Him as Lord of 
their lives.  God’s grace and protection are as near as 
your local confessional or church.  Keep your souls pure 
and strong in faith, and the evil ones cannot harm you.  
You also can call on us angels through Jesus, and we will 
come to your aid against any demons.  Call in the Name of 
Jesus, and my prayer of exorcism and the devils will flee 
from you.  The more serious battles on earth are coming 
about soon.  Do not be frightened by any of the deeds of 
the demons or evil people because soon they will be 
defeated and Our Lord’s reign of peace will be brought 
about.  You will be given sufficient graces to endure this 
tribulation, so have no fear and trust in your Lord’s 
Word.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, those, who run your secret 
agencies of the government, are not only looking for 
terrorists and thieves, but they are also doing the bidding 
of the one world people.  This means they are also 
profiling everyone of your citizens to see if they are a 
threat to their New World Order plans.  If you know too 
much of their inner workings, are religious, or are an avid 
patriot, then they will place you on a list for 
extermination before or after martial law is declared.  
Americans are too used to having their freedoms, so these 
one world people will need a secret police of UN troops to 
neutralize those that they cannot retrain or will refuse 
chips in the body.  I will warn My people when these evil 
ones will initiate their attempts to kill My faithful.  It 
will be at that time that you will have to go into hiding, 
or go to My refuges of protection.  Call on My angels to 
lead you to My refuges, and let them protect you from the 
evil ones.  Be aware every time that you are on the phone 
or the internet because these evil ones are listening to 
your every word, especially if you are on their lists.  
Pray for My protection of your soul, those in your family, 
and those in your prayer group.” 
 
Saturday, September 30, 2006: (St. Jerome) 



 Jesus said: “My people, My faithful, who were taught 
by the nuns in grammar school, are thankful for the molding 
of their faith in their early years.  You were taught by 
the catechism of that day, and also learned about the 
Scriptures in the Bible.  Bible study is more popular now, 
but St. Jerome was a great help in promoting Bible 
commentary.  Many want their children and grandchildren to 
share in the rich heritage of the Church so they too could 
have a strong faith as My disciples do.  It is not easy for 
the children of today to be taught the faith because you 
have so many distractions in your materially oriented world 
of today.  The teachers and materials for teaching do not 
always have the same zeal of faith as in the past.  
Teachers of religion today need to teach the children about 
the importance of a good prayer life.  In a delicate way 
they also need to warn them to avoid any occult, New Age, 
or Harry Potter material as an evil influence on them.  
Unless you are prepared with a strong faith, it will be 
difficult to endure the evil influences of this world of 
moral decadence.  Pray for the conversion of sinners, and 
the protection of your children from the evil ones.” 


